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August 28, 2007

Council on Admissions, Graduation, and Academic Standards (CAGAS)

Annual Report 2006-2007 Academic Year

John Miller, Chair

Meetings:  The Council met every Thursday during the academic year.  The agenda included policy issues and student appeals.  In addition, there were special meetings the week prior to the beginning of the fall and spring semesters and four meetings over the summer; these involved student appeals only.  For each regular meeting, minutes were prepared and placed in the CAGAS folder on the electronic bulletin boards.

Members:   
Voting members: Tawnya Adkins-Covert (Fall Semester), Colleen Combs (Spring Semester), Dave Connelly, Richard Filipink (Spring Semester),  R. Intrieri, (Fall Semester) Ilon Laurer (Fall Semester), Byoung J. Lee, Gayle Mericle (vice-chair), Ken Mietus, John Miller (Chair), Kyle Pletsch, SGA representative, James Romig (Spring Semester),  Richard Thurman, Tara Westerhold, 
Ex-officio members:  Barb Baily, Earl Bracey, Deann Combites, and Eric Campbell, Candace McLaughlin (Spring/Summer).

Admissions Subcommittee:  As specified in our new freshman admissions standards, decisions on borderline students were referred to a subcommittee of CAGAS.  This subcommittee met on most Tuesdays during the academic year. The subcommittee consisted of three or four voting members of CAGAS including the chair, the vice-chair, and one or two other members (volunteering on a rotation system), and two ex-officio members:  Eric Campbell (Office of Admissions) and Sue Zendt (Fall) and Kelly Morris (Spring) (OAS).   

Student Appeals:  The types of appeals heard by the Council, and the number of each are as follows.  There were 85 petition substitution waiver requests (for overloads, second bachelor’s degrees, gen ed waivers/substitutions, etc.) (67 approved – 78.8%).  Late withdrawal requests totaled 237 (153 approved- 64.5%).  128 late add requests were considered (126 approved-98.4%).  Freshmen and transfer applicants who appealed their denial to the university totaled 77 (24 approved – 31.1%).  There were 70 students who were appealing for readmission due to their being suspended or dismissed (30 approved – 42.84%).  14 appeals were to participate in the New Start program, eleven were approved.  Program change requests (e.g., change of section, to/from pass-fail) equaled 36 (31 approved, 86% were approved.   The Council also considered 478 changes of grades (99% approved) and 30 cases of academic dishonesty, 26 of which were confirmed.

Guests: In an attempt to strengthen and expand faculty governance and to clarify the role of CAGAS, the Council invited numerous administrators, staff, and faculty to address the Council and participate in question and answer sessions.  Among those who attended meetings were President Goldfarb (Fall and Spring Semester), Provost Rollo (Spring Semester), Asst. Provost Judi Dallinger, Athletic Director Van Alstine, Tacy Scott, Director of Student Development and Orientation, Alan DeRoos, Registrar, Tara Miller and Robyn Hyman, Disability Support Services, Candace McLaughlin, Office of Academic Services, Peggy West, Jim Schmidt, R. Anderson, D. Williams, Karen Helmers, Tom Cody, and several other guests.

Additionally, Chair Miller attended several meetings throughout the University to help clarify the role of CAGAS, clarify University Policy, and/or receive feedback about proposed policy changes.  

Policy Issues:  The Council had an active year considering policy issues.  Some of these were directed to the Council by the Faculty Senate while others arose during the normal course of events.  The major initiatives are briefly listed below.
 
· The Executive Committee of the Faculty Senate requested that CAGAS visit policy issues related to the First Year Experience Program.  The Council discussed the issues at length with relevant University officials.  After raising several questions and requesting supporting documentation, CAGAS tabled the discussion pending new policy request from the President’s office in Fall 08.  Additionally, CAGAS requested the discontinuation of the permission to withdraw policy associated with FYE; the policy was discontinued until the faculty governance procedures are complete.   

· The Executive Committee of the Faculty Senate requested that CAGAS visit the request concerning the BSN Degree Admission Policy.  CAGAS discussed the policy recommendation over the course of two meetings and supported the admission policy. 

· CAGAS discussed and proposed to the Faculty Senate a change in by-laws to add an ex-officio member from the Council of Academic Advisors.  The Faculty Senate approved the request.

· CAGAS discussed and supported a Student Responsibility Statement to be added to the Student Handbook.  The Faculty Senate Approved the request.

· After several issues developed concerning the Administrative Admission’s Policy, CAGAS invited the president to discuss the issue.  Following the discussion, a ad hoc subcommittee of Connelly, Mietus, and Miller (chair) was formed to re-visit the existing policy.  The sub-committee recommended substantial changes to increase CAGAS oversight and stream-line the process.  The Council voted with one dissent to support the revisions.  The Faculty Senate approved the recommendation.

· CAGAS addressed the University Withdraw Policy.  The Council requested Chair Miller to draft a new withdraw policy that reflected the issues and challenges raised in ordinary CAGAS meetings.  After several meetings including a “policy only” (irregularly scheduled) meeting, and discussions with several University offices, CAGAS approved a new University Withdraw Policy to better manage the needs of students, student privacy issues, and University standards.  The Faculty Senate approved the recommendation.

· The Executive Committee of the Faculty Senate requested that CAGAS visit the Registrars’ proposed “hard pre-requisite” policy.  After several meetings and discussions, the Council voted to support the policy recommendation.  The Faculty Senate approved the recommendation.

· Recognizing the challenge of freshman admissions to address students with high ACT scores (above 25 composite) but low cumulative gpa’s, the Council developed an internal decision mechanism consistent with current admission criteria in conjunction with the Director of Admissions to accept this category of students on warning.

· Recognizing the challenge of OAS admissions, CAGAS concurred with OAS in an internal admission decision to leave students originally admitted to OAS in OAS even if their final high school transcripts would have the student placed as a regular admit.  The Council also created an appeal process for such a student. 

· Responding to issues presented by several faculty, CAGAS began an in depth discussion of a first week attendance policy/expectation.  Several meetings were held to discuss the issue.  Two policies drafts were written and input was sought from other University offices.  No consensus was developed.  The issue was removed from consideration.

Towards the end of the Spring semester, several concerns were expressed about the current Academic Dishonesty Policy.  CAGAS decided that it was too late in the year to have a complete discussion; the issue may be discussed during the 07-08 academic year.
